

Sede Amministrativa: Università degli Studi di Padova

Dipartimento di Medicina

CORSO DI DOTTORATO DI RICERCA IN: Scienze cliniche e sperimentali. CURRICOLO: Metodologia clinica e medicina dell'esercizio. Scienze endocrinologiche, diabetologiche e nefrologiche. CICLO: 34°

# TITOLO TESI

# Exercise and workload-indexed blood pressure in people with severe obesity before and after bariatric surgery.

**Coordinatore:** Ch.mo Prof. Paolo Angeli **Supervisore**: Ch.mo Prof. Andrea Ermolao

Dottorando: Dr.ssa Francesca Battista

# INDICE

ABSTRACT
RIASSUNTO5
1. INTRODUCTION7
1.1 OBESITY
1.1.1 Obesity: epidemiology and etiology7
1.1.2 Clinical aspects10
1.1.3 Treatment12
1.2 OBESITY AND ARTERIAL HYPERTENSION17
1.3 EXERCISE BLOOD PRESSURE20
1.3.1 Workload-indexed blood pressure22
2. EXPERIMENTAL BACKGROUND24
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS25
3.1 Study design and clinical examination25
3.2 Cardiopulmonary exercise test26
3.3 Bariatric surgery28
3.4 Statistical analyses28
4. RESULTS29
4.1 Characteristics of the population29
4.2 Comparison between patients with obesity and healthy subjects
4.3 Comparisons before and after bariatric surgery
5. DISCUSSION
6. CONCLUSIONS43
7. REFERENCES

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Obesity is accompanied by increased resting blood pressure. Exaggerated blood pressure during exercise correlates with cardiovascular events independently from baseline blood pressure levels. High workload-indexed blood pressure (W-SBP) and particularly a value  $\geq 10$  mmHg/METs is significantly associated with the risk of mortality.

**Aim:** to evaluate blood pressure response and W-SBP during a cardio-pulmonary exercise test (CPET) before and after bariatric surgery (BS).

Methods: 257 patients with severe obesity performed maximal incremental CPET one month before and six months after BS using the same incremental protocol. Systolic blood pressure was measured at rest (SBPrest), at the same submaximal intensity of 3 METs (SBPsubmax), at peak exercise (SBPpeak) and in the recovery phase. The submaximal and maximal W-SBP (W-SBPsubmax and W-SBPpeak, respectively) were calculated with a dedicated formula.

**Results:** Age was on average  $45.5 \pm 10.3$  years, BMI before BS was  $43.9\pm6.4$  Kg/m<sup>2</sup> and 73.5% were females. SBPrest decreased significantly after BS (- $10.2\pm15.8$  mmHg; p <0.0001), also when considering percentage variation. SBPsubmax and SBPmax showed significant reduction after BS both as absolute change (- $15.0\pm19.7$  mmHg and - $10.3\pm25.1$  mmHg; p<0.0001, respectively) and as percentage change. Furthermore, W-SBP decreased significantly during submaximal exercise (- $3.0\pm12.2$  mmHg/METs; p<0.0001) and at peak of exercise (- $2.1\pm4.8$  mmHg/METs; p<0.0001), despite a higher exercise tolerance after BS, determined as the workload reached at the peak of exertion (Figure 1). A logistic regression analysis showed that the probability to have W-SBPpeak  $\ge 10$  mmHg after BS was independently determined by age, W-SBPpeak and functional capacity before BS.

**Conclusions:** After BS, a marked reduction of resting and exercise blood pressure values was observed. W-SBPsubmax and W-SBPpeak, as an expression of load-independent pressure response, decreased significantly, despite a significant increase in exercise tolerance after BS. Age, W-SBPpeak and functional capacity at baseline significantly determined the probability to have high W-SBPpeak post BS.

## RIASSUNTO

**Introduzione:** La condizione di obesità severa si accompagna a valori pressori elevati a riposo. Un'esagerata riposta pressoria durante esercizio correla con gli eventi cardiovascolari indipendentemente dai valori pressori basali. Un'elevata pressione indicizzata al carico di lavoro (W-SBP) ed in particolare un valore superiore ai 10 mmHg/METs è significativamente associata al rischio di mortalità.

**Scopo:** Valutare la risposta pressoria all'esercizio e la W-SBP durante test cardiopolmonare (CPET) prima e dopo chirurgia bariatrica (BS).

**Metodi:** 257 pazienti con obesità severa hanno eseguito CPET un mese prima e sei mesi dopo BS utilizzando lo stesso protocollo incrementale. La pressione arteriosa sistolica è stata misurata a riposo (SBPrest), ad un'intensità sottomassimale pari ad un carico di lavoro di 3 METs (SBPsubmax), al picco dell'esercizio (SBPpeak) e nella fase di recupero. La W-SBP durante esercizio sottomassimale (W-SBPsubmax) e al picco dello sforzo (W-SBPpeak) è stata calcolata con una formula dedicata.

Risultati: l'età media dei soggetti era di 45.5 ±10.3 anni, il BMI prima della BS era 43.9±6.4 Kg/m2 e il 73.5% era di genere femminile. SBPrest risultava significativamente diminuita dopo BS (DeltaSBP -10.2±15.8 mmHg; p <0.0001), anche considerando il calo percentuale. SBPsubmax e SBPpeak apparivano ridotte dopo BS sia come variazione assoluta (-15.0±19.7 mmHg e -10.3±25.1 mmHg; p<0.0001, rispettivamente), sia come variazione percentuale. Inoltre, W-SBP dopo BS era significativamente inferiore sia durante esercizio sottomassimale (-3.0±12.2 mmHg/METs; p<0.0001) sia durante esercizio massimale (-2.1±4.8 mmHg/METs; p<0.0001), mentre la tolleranza all'esercizio, intesa come carico di lavoro raggiunto al picco dello sforzo era aumentata. Una regressione logistica ha mostrato che i principali determinanti della probabilità di avere una W-SBPpeak ≥10 mmHg dopo BS erano l'età, la W-SBPpeak e la capacità funzionale prima della chirurgia.

**Conclusioni:** Dopo BS si è osservata una marcata riduzione della pressione arteriosa a riposo e durante esercizio. Inoltre, anche le W-SBP massimale e sottomassimale, espressioni della risposta pressoria indipendente dal carico di lavoro, sono risultate significativamente diminuite, a fronte di una maggiore capacità di esercizio. La riduzione della W-SBPpeak dopo BS appare determinata dall'età, dalla W-SBPpeak e dalla capacità funzionale di partenza.

### 1. INTRODUCTION

# **1.1 OBESITY**

# 1.1.1 Obesity: epidemiology and etiology

The World Health Organization (WHO) defines overweight and obesity as a disease characterized by an excess of body fat that represents a risk factor for health. The most widely used criterion for defining and classifying overweight and obesity is the body mass index (BMI) calculated as the ratio of weight in kilograms to height expressed in meters squared (kg/m<sup>2</sup>). Overweight corresponds to a BMI between 25.00-29.99 kg/m<sup>2</sup>; obesity to a BMI  $\geq$  30.00 kg/m<sup>2</sup>. Obesity is then classified in class I (mild obesity) for BMI between 30.00-34.99 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, class II (moderate obesity) for BMI between 35.00-39.99 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and finally class III (severe obesity) for BMI  $\geq$ 40.00 kg/m<sup>2</sup>. BMI is simple to calculate, and easily applicable in any type of context (clinical and non-clinical), but is not without issues. Many factors can influence its correspondence to body fat and many other anthropometric measures, such as waist circumference and waist-to-hip ratio, are proving their relationship with obesity-related comorbidities and cardiovascular risk [1,2]. The prevalence of overweight and obesity is increasing worldwide, i.e. across European Society of Cardiology (ESC) member countries the prevalence augmented from 9.6% to 22.6% between 1980 and 2016 [3]. WHO reported that more than 1,3 billion adults are living with overweight and 600 million with obesity worldwide [4]. Based on estimates, if the growth trend of overweight and obesity will remain the same, by 2030 the overweight will affect 38% of the adult population and obesity 20% in the world [5]. In the U.S. this increase has been documented across every age, sex, race, and smoking status [6]. In Italy, 46.1% of subjects ≥18 years presents excess of weight. In particular, more than a third of the adult population (35.4%) have overweight and 10.7% is affected by obesity. There are also huge regional differences between North, Center and South. The southern

central regions have the highest prevalence of overweight and obesity among adult population increasing with age. The prevalence of overweight varies from 16% to 46% and obesity from 2.5% to 15.5%, going from the age group 18-24 years to 65-74 years. Moreover, overweight is more prevalent among men than women (overweight: 44% vs 27.3%; obesity: 10.8% vs 9%)[7].

Obesity originates from the imbalance between energy intake and energy expenditure. Nevertheless, obesity is a multifactorial and complex disease in which also genetic, physiologic, environmental, microbial, psycho-social, economic, and political factors are involved [6]. The role of genetic in the genesis and continuation of obesity refers to mutations in different genes responsible for appetite control and metabolism and about 127 sites in the human genome have been reported to link with the development of obesity [8,9]. The monogenic forms of obesity are rare disorders, while the most common form of obesity is caused by the interplay between environmental factors and multiple genes [8]. Furthermore, the polygenic basis of obesity implies an inter-individual variability that influence the sensitivity of different subjects also if under similar environmental conditions [10]. To date, genetic variations of fat mass and obesity (FTO) gene are the strongest predictors of human polygenic obesity. Some genes associated with BMI analyzed through candidate gene approach are LEP and LEPR encoding for leptin and leptin receptor [8]. Leptin is secreted by fat cells and acts mainly at the hypothalamic level. High levels of leptin reduce food intake and increase energy expenditure. Other genes involved are those coding the proopiomelanocortin (POMC), the proenzyme convertase 1 (PC-1) and the melanocortin type 4 receptor (MC4R). In most cases these genes contribute to the genetic predisposition which, together with environmental factors, lead to the development of the disease [9]. Furthermore, in the last decades the total amount of physical activity progressively diminished for several reasons including the prevalence of sedentary work activities. This has led to a reduction in physical activity

and energy expenditure during working hours. Concurrently, sedentary behavior and a tendency to physical inactivity during leisure time have increased. Combined with diet, these factors have synergistic and cumulative effects that hamper to maintain or obtain an optimal body weight throughout life [11,12]. The increased general availability of food has led to substantial dietary changes. There has been a transition from highcarbohydrate and fiber diets to high-fat diets. The factors that have allowed this change in eating habits are many, including the large-scale distribution of prepackaged food, the easy availability of cheap and high calorie food, the addition of salt and fat in foods and sugars in beverages. At the same time, by contrast, consumption of whole grains, fruits, and vegetables has diminished [10]. Sedentary behavior is, indeed, higher in overweight and obesity than in normal weight subjects [13]. Large evidences has shown that 150-250 minutes/week of moderate intensity physical exercise can prevent weight gain in subjects with normal weight and also to promote significant weight loss or weight maintenance (if accompanied by dietary restriction) in people with overweight or obesity [14,15]. In addition, the number of hours of sleep may affect body weight [16]. The association between sleep duration and weight gain configures a U shape-curve: higher risk of weight gain is attributed to sleeping less than 6 hours/night or more than 8 hours/night, while lower risk belong to those who sleep between 6 and 8 hours/night [17]. Another element clearly related to obesity is socio-economic status. Nowadays, in the USA, people with lower income have a higher risk of overweight or obesity [18]. This association is more marked in the female gender, compared to males. The level of education is also an important risk factor. A significant inverse relationship has been demonstrated between education and overweight and obesity [18]. Finally, people with obesity and overweight have a high frequency of eating disorders, i.e. binge eating. In addition, patients with obesity may have a wide range of wrong eating behaviors, such as night eating and emotional eating, that are not necessarily classifiable as major psychopathologies, but can significantly impact on body weight [19].

# 1.1.2 Clinical aspects

Obesity is associated with an increase in overall mortality compared to normal weight. Mortality increases proportionally with increasing BMI. For each BMI increase of 5 kg/m<sup>2</sup> above 25 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, the overall mortality increases by 30% [3,20]. Obesity reduces life expectancy by about 2-4 years, but in people with severe obesity with early onset, life expectancy can be reduced by as much as 10-13 years [21]. Insulin resistance is a condition always detectable in obesity. The risk of insulin resistance is greater in people with overweight or obesity than in normal weight subjects and increases with increasing BMI and more closely with visceral fat [22]. One of the mechanisms linking visceral obesity and insulin resistance is the high leptin and low adiponectin secretion. This particular adipocytokines pattern is involved in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance [23]. Another characteristic of visceral fat is the intense lipolytic activity, which makes it more resistant to the inhibitory action of insulin on lipolysis. This leads to an increase in the release of non-esterified fatty acids and represents a fundamental pathogenic event for the onset of insulin resistance [24,25]. Finally, visceral adipose tissue secretes cytokines such as TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6 which contribute to the onset of a low grade inflammatory state crucial for insulin resistance and also act as a link with cardiovascular risk [26]. Insulin resistance is a key component of metabolic syndrome and a strong predictive factor for the development of type 2 diabetes mellitus in people with overweight or obesity [27]. Another typical consequence of obesity is the presence of dyslipidemia. Dyslipidemia in subjects with obesity results particularly hazardous due to the typical pattern constituted by high triglycerides, low High-density lipoprotein (HDL)-cholesterol, normal or high Lowdensity lipoprotein (LDL)-Cholesterol and increases fraction of small and dense LDL. This particular lipid profile is extremely atherogenic and contributes significantly to increase cardiovascular risk [28,29]. The further increase of cardiovascular risk in people with obesity is often determined by the presence of arterial hypertension. Arterial hypertension is closely related to overweight and obesity. It has been shown that people with obesity, despite normotensive, have a higher blood pressure values than those with normal weight [30]. The prevalence of hypertension in people with obesity exceed 60%, on the other hand 78% of hypertension in men and 65% in women can be attributed to excessive weight gain [31]. Coexisting obesity and hypertension increase the risk of mortality and cardiovascular events and facilitates the occurrence of resistant hypertension [32]. Being in the normal weight range and weight loss are crucial for prevention and management of arterial hypertension [33]. Moreover, there is a strong association between body weight and gastrointestinal diseases. First, gastric physiology and neuro-hormonal regulation of satiety are altered in obesity, then gastro-esophageal reflux disease (GERD) is very common especially in patients with obesity [34]. Among people with obesity is also more likely to find complications of GERD such as Barrett's esophagus, erosive esophagitis and adenocarcinoma [35]. Obesity is also strictly associated with hepatic disease due to the fat accumulation in the liver such as NAFLD (Non Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease) and NASH (Non-Alcoholic Steato-Hepatitis). NAFLD is currently the most common form of chronic liver disease and its incidence has increased in parallel with the increased incidence of obesity [36]. NASH represents the first step towards liver cirrhosis, a condition in which the genesis of hepatocarcinoma is very likely. The best strategy to counter NAFLD and prevent its progression towards the most severe forms of liver disease is precisely the correction of lifestyle, physical activity and weight loss [37,38]. One of the most disabling consequences of obesity is type 2 diabetes. Many mechanisms contribute to the development of type 2 diabetes in people with obesity,

such as insulin resistance, low grade inflammation, increased circulation of non-esterified fatty acids, hormones etc. and when pancreatic  $\beta$  cell became dysfunctional, predominantly in predisposed subjects, the lose the ability to regulate blood glucose levels [39]. For instance first-degree relatives of individuals with type 2 diabetes, have already impaired  $\beta$ -cell function, despite normal glucose levels [40]. Furthermore increased caloric intake, fat and sugar consumption together with sedentary lifestyle lead to nutrient storage, obesity and also to reduction in insulin release [39]. Obesity is an established risk factor for cancer as confirmed from the high prevalence of cancer in people with excess weight [41]. Esophageal adenocarcinoma and colorectal cancer are most associated with obesity in men and endometrial adenocarcinoma in women, but obesity has been linked to many anatomical locations of cancer [41]. The most significant impact of obesity on the musculoskeletal system is associated with osteoarthritis. The joints most early affected are those of the lower limbs. There is, in fact, a proven association between obesity and knee arthritis [42] Obesity is also the main cause of the onset of obstructive sleep apnea syndrome (OSAS) which in turn increases the risk of diurnal hypoventilation syndrome, arterial hypertension, congestive or pulmonary heart failure and diabetes [42].

# 1.1.3 Treatment

The aim of the treatment of obesity should go beyond weight loss and the goal of global health improvement. Much of attention should be paid to the change of anthropometric parameters (such as waist circumference and waist-to-hip ratio) and body composition (preservation/improving free fat mass and reduction of fat mass). Furthermore, action addressed to the prevention and treatment of comorbidities and to the increasing of quality of life, should drive the therapeutic choice that must be as individualized as possible. This comprehensive approach could optimize the patients' management, achieving many goals by treating obesity [43,44]. Moreover, management and treatment

of patients with obesity should also focus on the weight maintenance and prevention of weight regain in order to prevent the weight "cycling" that has been linked with the risk of obesity-related comorbidities [45]. The weight reduction targets must be clear, shared and achievable and appropriate follow-up is required as well as for any chronic disease [46].

The essential element of obesity treatment is **dietary treatment** which starts with increasing patients' awareness of their eating behavior and their motivation to change their lifestyle. Dietary strategies are based on different approaches such as calorie reduction and the right balance of macronutrients [43,47]. In general, the change should lead to a healthy eating with high consumption of vegetables, legumes and whole grains and low-fat dairy products and meats, and certainly increased intake of seafood. On the contrary, remove from the everyday diet foods with added and processed sugars, solid fats, sugary drinks and alcoholic beverage as well as bad eating habits (oversized portions, snacking, eating in the night time, binge eating, etc.). Dietary intervention should be individualized and well integrated with life habits, physical activity and co-morbidities also with the intervention of a specialized professional figure such as a nutritionist or dietitian [46].

Further milestone of the treatment of obesity is regular **physical exercise**. Recent recommendation from the European Association for the Study of Obesity (EASO) Physical activity working group pointed out all the benefits and effects of prescribing exercise programs in people with overweight or obesity. In this paper and in the papers that summarized the existing literature on different effects of physical activity are displayed the multiple benefits and the low incidence of risks[15]. Aerobic training reduces body weight and body fat and, both alone or combined with resistance training, combined with a weight-loss diet, leads to an additional weight loss. Aerobic training and high intensity interval training (HIIT) reduce abdominal visceral fat. Resistance training performed

during a weight-loss diet counteract the loss of lean body mass. Physical activity practiced for ≥250 min/week helps weight maintenance [48]. Exercise training programs (aerobic, resistance, or HIIT) improve insulin sensitivity and reduce systolic and diastolic blood pressure (of about 3 and 2 mmHg) in people with overweight or obesity with or without type 2 diabetes, and with or without hypertension. Furthermore the effect of exercise training programs is effective also in reducing intrahepatic fat [37]. All type of exercise training increase VO<sub>2</sub>max compared with no exercise, but HIIT and aerobic training are more effective than resistance training alone. Resistance training alone or combined with aerobic training, but not aerobic training alone improves muscle strength in groups of adults with overweight or obesity [49]. Exercise training does not increase average energy intake and leads to a small increase in fasting hunger. On the other hand, adhering to exercise training programs improves satiety [50]. Exercise training after bariatric surgery results in an additional weight and fat loss, improves cardiorespiratory fitness and muscle strength, and reduces the loss of lean body mass. Aerobic training improves insulin sensitivity after bariatric surgery [51]. Regular exercise programs increase quality of life's physical component, improve self-efficacy and autonomous motivations for exercise, vitality and mental health, while are not able to reduce depression. Combined type of exercise induce greater improvements in quality of life [52]. Digital behavior change interventions with goal setting, social incentive and graded tasks and face-to-face behavior assessing behavioral practice and rehearsal conduct to an increase in physical activity outcomes [53]. An individualized exercise prescription and adequate follow-up should also be implemented for physical activity to improve compliance. .

In many cases, the lifestyle is not enough to counteract obesity, so **pharmacological treatment** may be indicated; in particular, current guidelines recommend this approach for people with BMI  $\geq$  30 kg/m<sup>2</sup> or  $\geq$  27 kg/m<sup>2</sup> with an obesity-related disease. Drugs for obesity are effective in maintaining compliance, improve quality of life and prevent

obesity-related co-morbidities [46]. Orlistat is a selective inhibitor of pancreatic lipase, counteracting intestinal digestion of fat. The efficacy and safety of the drug is proven and is also documented that gastrointestinal symptoms and a reduction in fat-soluble vitamin absorption are common [54–56]. Lorcaserin is a serotonin type 2C receptor agonist with hypophagic effects. This drug is effective in reducing body weight and improve fasting glycaemia and glycosylated hemoglobin. Adverse events are blurred vision, dizziness, gastrointestinal somnolence, headache, disturbance and nausea [57,58]. Phentermine/topiramate is a combination of an atypical amphetamine analogue (phentermine) with the principal effect of appetite suppression and an atypical anticonvulsant drug (topiramate). Adverse events linked to this treatment are dry mouth, constipation, insomnia, palpitations, dizziness, paraesthesia, disturbances in attention, metabolic acidosis and renal calculi, headache, dysgeusia, alopecia and hypokalaemia [57,58]. Bupropion/naltrexone combines a non-selective inhibitor of the transporters of dopamine and norepinephrine (bupropion) and an opioid receptor antagonist (naltrexone). The anorectic effect of the bupropion/naltrexone combination should derive from the activation of POMC neurons in the arcuate nucleus. Common reported adverse events are nausea, headache, dizziness, insomnia and vomiting [59]. Liraglutide is a GLP-1R agonist. Main actions are the insulin release, the glucagon reduction and appetite suppression. Usual adverse effect are nausea and vomiting, but they are often transient [60,61]. When all other therapeutic attempts have failed, bariatric surgery remains the best option. Its effects on weight and co-morbidities are clear, so in cases that meet the inclusion criteria it appears to be a valid choice [62]. Indications for bariatric surgery include age 18-60 years, BMI  $\geq$  40.0 kg/m<sup>2</sup> or between 35.0 and 39.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and comorbidities [62]. Obesity and in particular severe obesity, is a chronic disease, so all the professionals involved (doctor, patient and surgeon) must make a long-term commitment in the management of co-morbidities before and after surgery and for the follow-up.

Currently the primary purpose of surgery is to determine metabolic changes and not just weight loss [46]. It is known that the effect of bariatric surgery on enteric gut hormones (i.e. GLP-1 and pancreatic polypeptide YY), significantly determine the beneficial effects of this therapeutic approach [62]. Laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding consists in a silicone band placed around the upper part of the stomach that limit food passage [62]. Roux-en-Y gastric bypass is the separation of the upper part of the stomach and of the small intestine (jejunal level) that become a pouch, and the anastomosis between the distal part of the intestine and the new stomach pouch. The excised middle fragment of intestine is rejointed to the small intestine further down. Food go through the small pouch and flows directly into the distal part of the small intestine limiting absorption of nutrients [63]. Sleeve gastrectomy consists in the excision of the stomach (about 80%). The residual stomach has lower motility and limit food ingestion, thereby reducing caloric intake [64]. Biliopancreatic diversion with a duodenal switch is a surgical procedure executed in twostage. A sleeve gastrectomy is performed for making a tubular pouch. Then the small intestine is resected in two sites; the distal part anastomosed to the duodenum, while the end of the middle fragment is then anastomosed to the small intestine [65]. Bariatric surgery is an effective and cost-effective treatment, but it is not free from consequences and complications for the patient such as the dumping syndrome, nutritional deficiencies and psychological concerns [64]. Nevertheless, in order to optimize results it is recommended to manage the patients with obesity in multidisciplinary team, with adequate follow up and monitoring, based on evidence-based approach [46].

# **1.2. OBESITY AND ARTERIAL HYPERTENSION**

Many epidemiological studies worldwide have demonstrated the high prevalence of hypertension among people with obesity. In the US the prevalence of hypertension is 43.6% in subjects with obesity, 27.8% in subjects with overweight, and 15.3% in normal weight adults [66]. A higher BMI is also associated with an increased risk of developing hypertension over time as reported from the Framingham Heart Study where relative risk for new onset of hypertension over time were quite doubled in man and women with obesity [66]. Previous literature has also highlighted the role of lifelong weight gain in increasing blood pressure. Young adults with a stable BMI did not experienced significant changes in blood pressure values, while those who had increased their BMI had a significant increase in blood pressure during the following 15 years [66]. The development of arterial hypertension in people with overweight or obesity is the result of a complex interaction between hemodynamic, nervous and endocrine pathways.

Impaired **renal mechanisms** are documented in people with obesity. First, the excess of perirenal fat physically compresses the kidneys and vascular structures, increasing the renal interstitial pressure and the fractional resorption of sodium. In addition, the retroperitoneal and renal sinus fat can cause inflammation and this can further impair kidney function. The accumulation of fat in and around the kidneys can also have lipotoxic effects (oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction) [67]. In addition, people with obesity demonstrates a hyperactivity of the renin-angiotensin-aldosteron system (RAAs) due to an increased renin secretion induced by renal sympathetic hyperactivity and perirenal and retroperitoneal fat compression, and for the production of angiotensinogen by the adipose tissue [68]. Further role in the genesis of hypertension in people with obesity could also be played by the activation of the mineralcorticoid receptor (MR) independently from aldosterone even if with mechanism not completely clarified [69].

stiffening and endothelial dysfunction that are believed to precede the development of hypertension in people with obesity. Arterial wall stiffening is linked to numerous factors including smooth vascular musculature dysfunction, collagen accumulation in the extracellular matrix and loss of elastic fibers in the arterial wall [70]. Endothelial dysfunction refers to a reduced nitric oxide (NO) availability, abnormal reactivity to vasomotor stimuli and high expression of pro-inflammatory and pro-thrombotic factors. Obesity determines also a chronic state related tolow grade inflammation that in turn activate endothelium causing a reduction in nitric oxide activity and nitric oxide production [71]. Endothelial dysfunction plays a key role in hypertension in patients with obesity and is closely related to insulin resistance [72]. In obesity associated with insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia the mechanism of tubular sodium resorption is enhanced, leading to chronic sodium retention, blood volume expansion, and increased blood pressure. Insulin also play a sympathetic-excitatory action by boosting the release of norepinephrine which in turns activate RAAs [73]. Furthermore, leptin is involved in the link between obesity and hypertension because, similarly to insulin, is able to stimulate the sympathetic system mainly at the renal, adrenal and brown adipose tissue levels [73]. Leptin can also induce endothelial dysfunction by reducing the expression of nitric oxide synthase [74]. Sympathetic hyperactivation in obesity is not generalized but selective for some body districts and, in particular, is localized on kidney and skeletal muscle, while sympathetic cardiac activity is reduced or just slightly increased (Rumantir et al., 1999). Nevertheless, people with obesity and hypertension show increased sympathetic and reduced parasympathetic cardiac activity. Several mechanisms may justify this autonomic nervous system pattern in obesity and those most involved are the altered baroreceptor function, the increase of circulating free fatty acid that raise  $\alpha$ 1mediated vasoconstriction, the noradrenergic spillover due the angiotensin, the effect of the endocrine profile in obesity (leptin, adiponectin and insulin), and the frequent

coexistence of obesity and obstructive sleep apnoea syndrome [75–79]. Obesity and hypertension may have additive effects in increasing cardiovascular risk, so the adoption of a healthy lifestyle oriented to weight loss, also increases the efficacy of antihypertensive drugs with an independent beneficial effect on cardiovascular risk. It is known that for each kilogram of weight loss blood pressure decrease by about 1 mmHg with also a slowdown phenomenon which, however, provides for a decrease of 6 mmHg per 10 Kg of weight loss [32,80]. Obesity determines a particular cardiomyopathy directly and indirectly due to hypertension induced by obesity, diabetes and coronary artery diseases. Endocrine dysfunction in patients with obesity, as well as hypertension leads to pathologic myocardium remodeling with left ventricular hypertrophy and diastolic dysfunction resulting in hypertensive and obesity cardiomyopathy. The increase in left ventricular mass is a key element for the worsening of ischemic disease and also for the development of heart failure with preserved ejection fraction [81,82].

# **1.3. EXERCISE BLOOD PRESSURE**

Exercise testing is widely used for detecting many underlying pathological conditions often hidden at rest, such as coronary artery disease, reduced cardiorespiratory fitness, high cardiovascular risk, chronotropic competence and arrhythmias. During the exercise stress test, blood pressure behavior is a marker of an appropriate hemodynamic response. As known blood pressure depends on cardiac output and peripheral vascular resistance. During exercise, systolic blood pressure progressively increase with increasing intensity, while diastolic pressure remains quite the same or slightly decrease due to exercise-linked vasodilatation [83]. During exercise the increase of cardiac output outweighs the reduction of vascular resistance causing an elevation of mean arterial pressure [84]. After maximal exercise, systolic blood pressure promptly decline reaching pre-exercise or lower levels within 6 minutes of recovery [83]. Low exercise BP is a poor prognostic index related to cardiac dysfunction, but also an exaggerated or hypertensive response to exercise may reveal high cardiovascular risk. There are no universally acknowledged thresholds for the definition of an hypertensive response to exercise, but the currently accepted limits are a systolic blood pressure of  $\geq$  210 mmHg for males and  $\geq$  190 mmHg for females and a diastolic BP  $\geq$  110 mmHg for both males and females at any exercise workload. In addition, studies indicate that a blood pressure higher than 175 mmHg at submaximal intensity may indicate an exaggerated blood pressure response to exercise [85–87]. Many studies speculated that an exaggerated blood pressure response to exercise could predict the future development of hypertension. Exaggerated exercise blood pressure is more prevalent in people with high-normal blood pressure and masked hypertension that are both associated with the future development of overt hypertension. These conditions may often overlap, indicating the same susceptibility to hypertension development [84]. Exaggerated blood pressure to exercise was found to be associated with cardiac sign of hypertension-related organ damage such as left ventricular

mass, left ventricular hypertrophy and concentric remodeling, also in patients with type 2 diabetes when compared to those with normal exercise blood pressure. Moreover, early markers of left ventricular systolic dysfunction such as impaired left ventricular strain rate and peak systolic strain have been associated with hypertensive response to exercise, suggesting that these findings may reflect also the presence of an early hypertensive heart adaptation [88–90]. Previous literature confirmed also that hypertensive response to exercise correlates with adverse cardiovascular events and mortality (both cardiovascular and all-cause). Furthermore, for each 10 mmHg rise in blood pressure at moderate intensity a 4% increase in CV events and mortality was found. These findings are consistent with the evidence of a prognostic value of blood pressure recorded during low intensity activity such as everyday ambulatory activities [91]. Indeed, ambulatory blood pressure is more accurate in indicating the real pressure load than office blood pressure. People spend a lot of time in light intensity activities, so high blood pressure at submaximal exercise may mirror uncontrolled or high blood pressure [92]. Many pathophysiological mechanisms may contribute to increase exercise blood pressure. First, metabolic alterations such as lipid profile may contribute with its chronic atherogenic and stiffening effect [93]. Also insulin resistance has been associated with exercise systolic blood pressure both in diabetic and non-diabetic subjects [94,95]. Furthermore, vascular function is a key element in the determination of blood pressure. The ability to dilate appropriately with exercise is a determinant, together with the characteristic impedance of the first tract of the aorta of the input impedance (ratio of pulsatile pressure to pulsatile flow) and thus of the rise in systolic blood pressure [96,97]. Indeed, also endotheliumdependent vasodilation, arterial stiffness and central pulse pressure could represent involved mechanisms [98–100]. Pulse pressure amplification increase during moderate intensity exercise in healthy individuals but not in older or dyslipidemic subjects[101]. Furthermore, sympathetic system may influence the vasoactive state during exercise. Thus, conditions that increase sympathetic activity may be related to high blood pressure during exercise [102]. Other studies indicated that markers of vascular inflammation (i.e. C-reactive protein and IL-6) had possible relationships with exercise blood pressure [103].

# 1.3.1 Workload-indexed blood pressure

Current guidelines define the hypertensive response to exercise using absolute threshold values [83,104]. This approach may be helpful in defining the risk of acute adverse events during stress testing, but is questionable in predicting the risk of cardiovascular events or mortality in the future. In this regard, the literature has led to ambiguous results about the correlation with mortality and much of the variability depends on the blood pressure threshold and on the population considered in the study [91,105]. In fact, due to the linear correlation between external workload and cardiac output increase during exercise, subjects with high functional capacity and lower risk of cardiovascular events, such as athletes and healthy subjects, show a higher blood pressure at peak of exercise than subjects with chronic disease and reduced functional capacity. Furthermore, due to the close and positive relationship between functional capacity and survival, the result is that in some studies that consider patients with heart or chronic disease, the risk of mortality is higher for those with the lower exercise blood pressure [106,107]. Relating systolic pressure to the workload could overcome this problem. Current guidelines indicate a value of 10 mmHg/MET as an average increase. However, a recent study that evaluated the association of the workload-indexed pressure with all-cause mortality in a large population of males, pointed out that 10 mmHg/METs was the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile for the risk of mortality in the subgroup of subjects at lower cardiovascular risk. Therefore, this value should be considered an upper limit rather than an expected response [108]. Moreover, in the above-mentioned study, the group of subjects at high cardiovascular risk at baseline showed a median workload-indexed pressure equal to 6.4 mmHg/METs [108]. To date workload-indexed blood pressure has not been widely studied in different populations

with different disease. This information could help to better understand the clinical value of this parameter.

# 2. EXPERIMENTAL BACKGROUND

Obesity is a disease that is visibly increasing worldwide with spreading diffusion of its related cardio-metabolic consequences [46]. Hypertension is more frequent among people with obesity who result more often on anti-hypertensive treatment, but also less likely to achieve blood pressure control [109]. Obesity and hypertension are closely linked at a pathophysiological level, by a series of hormonal and metabolic pathways mutually connected [110]. As known adipose tissue is an endocrine organ that secrets adipokynes and expresses receptors for numerous endocrine substances involved in several mechanisms regulating metabolism, immunity and blood pressure [111]. Among the main mechanisms involved in the genesis of hypertension related to obesity are insulin resistance, the activation of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone axis and the activation of the sympathetic nervous system, as well as the induction of the low grade inflammation status [111–113]. It is well known that high blood pressure at rest is strongly correlated with cardiovascular events and mortality, but relatively recent findings have emphasized the role of blood pressure during exercise [114,115]. Exaggerated blood pressure response during exercise was found to be related to unfavourable cardiac remodelling, a higher risk of future arterial hypertension and cardiovascular disease [91,116,117]. In previous studies, healthy subjects with high waist circumference showed a higher exercise blood pressure than those with a lower waist circumference and many authors confirmed that obesity and hypertension have a synergistic effect in increasing cardiovascular risk [32,118]. Bariatric surgery (BS) is one of the most effective treatments for obesity and for many of its cardiovascular comorbidities including arterial hypertension [119]. Moreover, it has been demonstrated that bariatric surgery is more effective than non-surgical therapies for obesity in improving systolic and diastolic pressure values and reducing the need of antihypertensive drugs [120]. Recently Sénéchal-Dumais et al. reported that bariatric surgery is effective in reducing hypertensive response during exercise [121].

Nevertheless, little is known regarding exercise blood pressure and workload-indexed blood pressure in subjects with severe obesity. During exercise, as well as during common activity of daily living, systolic blood pressure rises with the increment in workload, due to the linear relationship between cardiac output and workload[122]. This relationship between workload and cardiac output can make it difficult to adopt an absolute cut-off in order to define exaggerated blood pressure response to exercise. Furthermore, the workload-indexed blood pressure has been related to an increased risk of mortality, and in particular, from a prognostic point of view, a workload-indexed blood pressure of 10 mmHg/MET appears more as an upper limit than as an average increase [108].

The aim of this study was to evaluate the blood pressure response during exercise in people with severe obesity before and after treatment with bariatric surgery. In particular, the study was focused on submaximal and maximal workload-indexed blood pressure that represents an innovative and promising index of haemodynamic charge during exercise.

# **3. MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### 3.1 Study design and clinical examination

For this longitudinal observational study, 257 patients with severe obesity (PwO) included in the diagnostic, therapeutic and assistance pathway of the Veneto Region and enlisted by the Center for the Study and Integrated Treatment of Obesity of the Padova University Hospital, were enrolled between March 2014 and June 2020. All participants in the study suitable for surgery, underwent sleeve gastrectomy (SG). All subjects were evaluated with incremental, maximal cardiopulmonary exercise testing (CPET) one month before and six months after bariatric surgery. The average follow-up between the first and second tests was  $233\pm71$  days; the average distance between surgery and the second test was  $209\pm71$ days. All enrolled subjects had a body mass index (BMI)  $\geq$ 35 kg/m<sup>2</sup> with obesity-related comorbidities or a BMI  $\geq$ 40 kg/m<sup>2</sup> with or without comorbidities. Furthermore, 17 healthy and normal weight subjects (HS) were enrolled as controls. Patients with active cancer, chronic inflammatory diseases, infectious diseases, and alcohol or drug abuse were excluded from the study. Each participant gave their written informed consent. The study was conducted in accordance with the principles of the Helsinki Declaration. The protocol was approved by the "Padua Ethical Committee for Clinical Research" (2892P, 10/06/2013). Personal medical history, physical examination and measurement of body weight, height and abdominal circumference were performed for each patient. BMI was calculated as body weight (Kg)/height (m)<sup>2</sup>. In PwO a complete blood biochemical analysis was performed after an 8-hour fast, in particular in the present study, fasting plasma glucose (FPG) and lipid profile were considered. Biochemical measurements were performed using diagnostic kits standardized according to the World Health Organization First International Reference Standard. In the post-surgical examination, the improvement of hypertension and diabetes mellitus was evaluated through the pharmacological treatment status. Estimated 10-years cardiovascular risk and lifetime risk of cardiovascular disease were calculated by using the ASCVD risk score [123,124].

#### 3.2 Cardiopulmonary exercise test

All subjects underwent cardiopulmonary exercise test (CPET) one month before and six months after sleeve gastrectomy. The test was carried out on a treadmill or, in a small percentage of subjects (8.9%; n=23), on a bike ergometer, in relation to patients' clinical characteristics or limitations (e.g. musculoskeletal disabilities/problems). During the test, heart rate, blood pressure, and 12-lead electrocardiographic tracing were monitored. Ventilatory parameters were sampled breath by breath with the Jaeger-Masterscreen-CPX (Carefusion). Patients' Rate of Perceived Effort (RPE) was evaluated through the Borg scale [125]. Bruce's modified incremental ramp protocol was used for treadmill testing; for the bike ergometer, the incremental protocol was 15 Watts per minute or 10 Watts per minute. All patients performed the same protocol before and after the sleeve gastrectomy. The execution of a different protocol was considered an exclusion criterion. The criteria used to define the maximum effort were the achievement of an RER  $\geq$ 1.10 and/or a maximum heart rate ≥85% predicted by age (Karvonen's formula) and/or a score in the RPE Borg's scale  $\geq$  17/20. All patients who did not meet at least two of these three criteria were excluded from the study in order to ensure maximum effort. The workload was expressed as METs (Metabolic Equivalent of Tasks). Trained medical personnel measured blood pressure with auscultatory method and by using an aneroid sphygmomanometer equipped with a cuff adequate for the patient's arm size. Systolic pressure was determined at Korotkoff's Phase I (Appearance of Tone); diastolic pressure between Korotkoff's Phase IV (Tone Damping) and Korotkoff's Phase V (Disappearance of Tone). Resting systolic and diastolic blood pressure (SBPrest and DBPrest, respectively) was measured when the patient was seated, after at least 5 minutes rest, before the cardiopulmonary exercise test, and the average of at least three measurements was considered. Blood pressure during exercise was evaluated on average every 3 minutes and at the time of maximum effort (SBPpeak and DBPpeak) as recommended by the American College of Sport Medicine guidelines [104]. Submaximal systolic and diastolic blood pressure (SBPsubmax and DBPsubmax, respectively) was recorded at stage 1 of Bruce's protocol or at the third minute of exercise for tests carried out on a bike ergometer. In order to make the submaximal pressure values comparable, an intraindividual difference of sub-maximal of less than 1 METs between the tests before and after surgery was tolerated. Finally, systolic and diastolic blood pressure in the recovery phase (SBP recovery and DBPrecovery) was measured with patient in supine position at the end of the recovery phase. The submaximal workload-indexed Systolic Blood Pressure (W-SBPsubmax) was calculated with the formula:  $\Delta$ SBPsubmax/ $\Delta$ METs corresponding to SBPsubmax-SBPrest/METs submax-1. The maximal workload-indexed Systolic Blood Pressure (W-SBPmax) was calculated with the formula:  $\Delta$ SBPmax/ $\Delta$ METs corresponding

to SBPmax-SBPrest/METsmax-1. The threshold of 10 mmHg/METs was considered as the cut-off for an exaggerated blood pressure response to exercise [108].

# 3.3 Bariatric surgery

Indications for performing bariatric surgery were those reported in the guidelines of the American Society for Metabolic and Bariatric Surgery (ASMBS): BMI  $\geq$ 40 or BMI  $\geq$ 35 kg/m<sup>2</sup> with comorbidity, long history of primary pathological obesity, failure of dietary therapy and between 18 and 65 years of age [126]. The bariatric procedures were performed by using laparoscopic surgery. Patients who were candidates for bariatric surgery had been previously evaluated by the surgical, nutritional and psychological services. After the surgery, patients were prescribed a supplementary dietary therapy that includes a multivitamin and, if necessary, iron supplements and antiacids.

### 3.4 Statistical analyses

Mean, standard deviation (SD) and percentages were used to describe continuous and dichotomous clinical parameters, respectively. Normal distribution of continuous variables was tested with the Shapiro-Wilk test. When not normally distributed continuous variables were logarithmically transformed to conform to normal assumptions. The differences between variables (before and after bariatric surgery) were analyzed through t-test for paired data. Differences between patient groups for variables not normally distributed and not expressed in logarithm were evaluated by Mann-Whitney U-Test. Chi-square test with McNemar correction was used to compare dichotomous variables before and after bariatric surgery and Pearson's Chi-square test for dichotomous variables between independent groups. Spearman's or Pearson's correlation test was used to study correlations between continuous variables. A stepwise logistic regression analysis was performed to provide independent determinants of workload-indexed blood pressure ≥10 mmHg/METs after bariatric surgery. All tests were

considered two-tailed and the p-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant. Statistical analyses were conducted using the software Statistical Package for Social Science (SPSS Inc., Chicago, Illinois, USA) ver.20 software package.

# 4. RESULTS

# 4.1 Characteristics of the population

The study population consisted of 257 PwO including 189 (73.5%) females, average age was  $45.5\pm10.3$  years, with an average BMI of  $43.9\pm6.4$  Kg/m<sup>2</sup> and with a mean waist circumference of  $130.0\pm16.0$  cm. The prevalence of the main comorbidities associated with obesity revealed that 40.1% (n=103) of subjects had arterial hypertension; 29.6% (n=76) presented type 2 diabetes and 24.1% (n= 62) dyslipidemia. The prevalence of obstructive sleep apnea syndrome (OSAS) was 19.8% (n=51) and of arthropathy 30.4% (n= 78). Main characteristics of PwO before surgery are summarized in Table 1.

N 257	
Female gender n (%)	189 (73.5)
Age (years)	45.5 ±10.3
BMI (Kg/m²)	43.9±6.4
Waist circumference (cm)	130.0±16.0
10-Year ASCVD Risk (%)	4.5±5.4
Optimal 10-Year ASCVD Risk (%)	1.4±1.2
Lifetime ASCVD Risk (%)	40.4±13.6
Optimal Lifetime ASCVD Risk (%)	7.3±1.3
Arterial hypertension n (%)	103 (40.1)
Type 2 diabetes n (%)	76 (29.6)

Table 1. Characteristics of the population of people with obesity before surgery

Dyslipidaemia n (%)	62 (24.1)
OSAS n (%)	51 (19.8)
Hypothyroidism n (%)	44 (17.1)
Hyperuricemia n (%)	9 (6.2)
Arthropathy n (%)	78 (30.4)
Depression n (%)	24 (9.3)

Table 1. Characteristics of the population (n=257) and prevalence of the main comorbidities associated with obesity before bariatric surgery. BMI: body mass index; OSAS: obstructive sleep apnea syndrome; 10-Year ASCVD Risk (%): quantitative estimation of absolute risk of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease at 10 years; Optimal 10-Year ASCVD Risk (%): The 10-year risk estimate for "optimal risk factors" (individual of the same age, sex and race and Total cholesterol of  $\leq$  170 mg/dL, HDL-cholesterol of  $\geq$  50 mg/dL, untreated systolic blood pressure of  $\leq$  110 mm Hg, no diabetes history, and not a current smoker); \* data available on 146 patients.

# 4.2 Comparison between patients with obesity and healthy subjects

The control group consisted of 17 healthy subjects without obesity (mean BMI 20.7 $\pm$ 8.3),

with a mean age of 40.9±10.1 years, of which 70.6% (n=12) were females. Comparisons

of functional parameters between PwO and HS are displayed in table 2.

	PwO	HS	р
BMI (kg/m²)	43.9±6.4	20.7±8.3	<0.0001
Age (years)	45.5±10.1	40.9±10.1	0.087
SBPrest (mmHg)	126.8±13.3	112.2±9.3	<0.0001
DBPrest (mmHg)	77.9±9.8	67.7±7.8	<0.0001
SBPsubmax (mmHg)	143.4±18.5	126.5±14.2	<0.0001
DBPsubmax (mmHg)	78.2±10.6	69.1±11.1	0.002

Table 2. Comparison between patients with obesity and healthy subjects.

METssubmax	3.0±0.66	7.5±2.6	<0.0001
SBPpeak (mmHg)	177.8±23.0	157.1±14	<0.0001
DBPpeak (mmHg)	71.3±14.3	64.1±16.2	0.071
METsmax	8.2±2.6	15.6±3.2	<0.0001
SBPrecovery (mmHg)	126.5±11.3	121.5±8.6	0.093
DBPrecovery (mmHg)	73.7±9.8	67.2±9.4	0.017
HRrest (bpm)	83±13.5	66.1±11.6	<0.0001
HRsubmax (bpm)	119±15.7	115.4±26.9	0.517
HRpeak (bpm)	157.0±18.0	176.8±11.6	<0.0001
HRpeak % of predicted	89.8±8.7	99.1±5.0	<0.0001
HRrecovery (bpm)	98.7±13.3	93.1±15.3	0.149
W-SBPsubmax	9.0±10.7	2.3±2.1	<0.0001
W-SBPpeak	8.0±5.1	3.1±0.9	<0.0001

Table 2: represents comparisons of clinical and CPET parameters between PwO before bariatric surgery and HS. SBP/DBPrest: systolic and diastolic blood pressure at rest; SBP/DBPsubmax: systolic and diastolic blood pressure at submaximal exercise intensity; METssubmax: intensity of exercise at submaximal stage; SBP/DBPpeak: systolic and diastolic blood pressure at the peak of exercise; METsmax: intensity of exercise at peak of effort; SBP/DBPrecovery: systolic and diastolic blood pressure at the end of the recovery phase; HRrest, submax, peak, recovery: heart rate at rest, at submaximal exercise, at exercise peak, at the end of the recovery phase. HRpeak % of predicted: percentage of age-predicted heart rate reached at exercise peak. W-SBPsubmax: workload-indexed systolic blood pressure at submaximal intensity; W-SBPpeak: workload-indexed systolic blood pressure at exercise peak.

PwO had a reduced functional capacity (VO<sub>2</sub>/Kg 19.5 $\pm$ 3.5 vs 39.6 $\pm$ 6.9 mL/min/Kg; p<0.0001) and a lower exercise tolerance. Systolic blood pressure (Figure 1a; table 2) was significantly higher in PwO than in HS both at rest (p<0.0001) and during submaximal and maximal exercise (both p<0.0001), the systolic blood pressure at the end of the recovery phase was the only exception resulting statistically similar between the two groups. The

diastolic blood pressure (Figure 1b; table 2) was significantly higher in PwO at rest and during submaximal exercise (p<0.0001 and p=0.002, respectively), but this difference loose statistical significance at peak of exercise and at the end of the recovery phase. Accordingly, there is a clear and statistically significant difference in terms of W-SBP both at submaximal and at peak of exercise (table 2).



Figure 1. Blood pressure during maximal exercise testing.

Figure 1: represents the behavior of systolic (a) and diastolic (b) blood pressure during exercise (solid line) and the recovery phase (dashed line) in PwO (red) and HS (blu). Significant differences between PwO and HS of blood pressure recorded in the same phase of exercise testing are expressed as \*<0.005 and \*\*<0.0001. As visible, despite reaching a lower exercise intensity PwO showed greater blood pressure than HS.

## 4.3 Comparisons before and after bariatric surgery

A statistically significant reduction in BMI ( $32.5\pm5.2$  vs  $43.9\pm6.4$  kg/m<sup>2</sup>; p<0.001), body weight ( $89.4\pm17.8$  vs  $120.8\pm23.2$  kg; p<0.001) and waist circumference ( $106.0\pm15.0$  vs  $130\pm16$  cm; p<0.001) was observed after bariatric surgery (figure 2a). A weight loss of - $31.5\pm10.2$  Kg occurred corresponding to a percent weight loss of - $25.9\pm6.2$  %; a  $\Delta$ BMI of  $-11.4\pm3.4$  Kg/m<sup>2</sup> and a  $\Delta$ BMI% of  $-26\pm6.4$ %. Comorbidities also significantly improved after bariatric surgery with 22.2% (n= 52) of the subjects with hypertension; 18.3% (n= 47) type 2 diabetes and 17.9% (n=46) dyslipidemia (figure 2b). After bariatric surgery the prevalence of obstructive sleep apnea syndrome (OSAS) was 13.2% (n= 34) and that of arthropathy 26.1% (n= 67). 4.8% (n= 7 out of 146) had hyperuricemia, 16.3% (n= 42) hypothyroidism and 8.6% (n= 22) depression all with significant reduction. Finally, the 26.1% reduced or stopped anti-hypertensive drugs after bariatric surgery.



Figure 2. a) variation of BMI and waist circumference after bariatric surgery in patients with severe obesity; b) Prevalence before and after bariatric surgery of the main obesity comorbidities associated with cardiovascular risk (chi square test with McNemar correction).

As expected functional capacity and exercise tolerance significantly improved in PwO after bariatric surgery (i.e.  $+3.9\pm0.22$  mL/min/Kg and  $+2.1\pm1.5$  METs, respectively; both p<0.0001). With regard to resting blood pressure, a reduction of both systolic pressure (-10.2±15.8 mmHg and -7.4±12.3%; p<0.0001) and diastolic pressure (-2.5±11.6 mmHg and 5.7±15.0%; p<0.0001) was observed. As well as a reduction in both systolic (-15.0±19.7 mmHg and -9.6±13.0%; p<0.0001) and diastolic (-4.5±10.9 mmHg -4.4±16.4%; p<0.0001) submaximal pressure was observed. Submaximal intensity was similar before and after bariatric surgery (0.06±0.43; p=0,05). Similarly, also blood pressure at peak of exercise was lower after bariatric surgery both for systolic (-10.3±25.1 mmHg and -5.0±14.0%; p<0.0001) and diastolic pressure (-2.0±15.1 mmHg and -4.4±16.4%; p=0.025), despite the significant increase in exercise intensity reached at peak of exercise after bariatric surgery. Additionally, at the end of the recovery phase systolic and diastolic blood pressure were significantly lower (SBPrecovery -7.5±11.5 mmHg and DBPrecovery -3.3±9.6 mmHg) after bariatric surgery (figure 3; table 3).

Figure 3. Systolic and diastolic blood pressure during exercise test before and after bariatric surgery.



Figure 3. represents the behavior of systolic (a) and diastolic (b) blood pressure during exercise (solid line) and the recovery phase (dashed line) in PwO before (red) and after bariatric surgery (green). Significant differences of blood pressure recorded in the same phase of exercise testing between PwO before and after bariatric surgery are expressed as \*<0.05 and \*\*<0.0001. As visible, despite reaching a higher exercise intensity after bariatric surgery PwO showed a lower blood pressure than before.

There was also a reduction in resting, submaximal and peak heart rate (p<0.0001; p<0.0001 and p=0.023, respectively). The percentage of the maximum age-predicted heart rate at peak of exercise was similar before and after bariatric surgery. All these data are displayed in table 3. Respiratory Exchange Ratio at peak of exercise was significantly increased after bariatric surgery ( $1.19\pm0.1$  vs  $1.13\pm0.1$ ; p<0.0001).

		Pre	Post	р
Functional capacity	METsmax	8.2±2.6	10.3±2.5	<0.0001
	VO₂peak/Kg (ml/min/Kg)	19.5±3.5	23.4±5.3	<0.0001
Rest	SBPrest	126.8±13.3	116.6±14.1	<0.0001
	DBPrest	77.9±9.8	72.7±10.2	<0.0001
	HRrest	83±13.5	67±10.7	<0.0001
Submaximal exercise	SBPsubmax	143.4±18.5	128.4±17.4	<0.0001
	DBPsubmax	78.2±10.6	73.7±10.2	<0.0001
	HRsubmax	119±15.7	96±14.9	<0.0001
Exercise peak	SBPpeak	177.8±23.0	167.5±24.2	<0.0001
	DBPpeak	71.3±14.3	69.3±14.9	0.025
	HRpeak	157±18.0	155±19.2	0.023
	HRpeak % predicted	89.8±8.7	88.8±9.4	0.05
Recovery phase	SBPrecovery	126.5±11.3	119.0±11.0	<0.0001
	DBPrecovery	73.7±9.86	70.4±8.9	<0.0001
Workload-indexed blood pressure	WSBPsubmax	9.0±10.7	6.0±7.6	<0.0001
	WSBPpeak	8.0±5.2	6.0±3.2	<0.0001

Table 3. Cardiopulmonary parameters before and after bariatric surgery

Table 3: represents comparisons of CPET parameters of PwO before and after bariatric surgery. SBP/DBPrest: systolic and diastolic blood pressure at rest; SBP/DBPsubmax: systolic and diastolic blood pressure at submaximal exercise intensity; METssubmax: intensity of exercise at submaximal stage; SBP/DBPpeak: systolic and diastolic blood pressure at the peak of exercise; METsmax: intensity of exercise at peak of effort; SBP/DBPrecovery: systolic and diastolic blood pressure at the end of the recovery phase; HRrest, submax, peak, recovery: heart rate at rest, at submaximal exercise, at exercise peak, at the end of the recovery phase. HRpeak % of predicted: percentage of age-

predicted heart rate reached at exercise peak. W-SBPsubmax: workload-indexed systolic blood pressure at submaximal intensity; W-SBPpeak: workload-indexed systolic blood pressure at exercise peak.

Finally, both W-SBPsubmax (-3.0±12.2 mmHg/METs; p=0.0001) and W-SBPpeak (-2.1±4.8 mmHg/METs; p<0.0001) were significantly reduced. The percentage reduction in W-SBPpeak after bariatric surgery was equal to 4.95±13.9%. The prevalence of PwO that presented a W-SBPpeak ≥10 mmHg/METs was equal to 21.8% (n=61), while after bariatric surgery this number was halved representing the 10.1% (n=26). Patients who after bariatric surgery showed a W-SBPpeak ≥10 mmHg/METs were characterized by a higher percentage of hypertension (73% vs 37%; p <0.0001) and a higher percentage of subjects that reduced or stopped anti-hypertensive drugs after bariatric surgery (54% vs 23%; p=0.001). Furthermore, these subjects showed a lower VO<sub>2</sub>/Kg before bariatric surgery, a lower percentage of BMI and weight loss and higher age, 10y-ASCVD risk, BMI before surgery, triglycerides, and glycemia. No significant difference was found for sex, diabetes, dyslipidemia, smoking status, waist circumference, variation in functional capacity, lifetime cardiovascular risk, blood lipids, SBPrest and its variation after surgery. In addition, W-SBPsubmax and W-SBPpeak of PwO after bariatric surgery were significantly different from HS (p=0.018 and p<0.0001, respectively), while absolute values of systolic and diastolic blood pressure were similar at rest, at submaximal and maximal intensity and at the end of the recovery phase. A stepwise logistic regression analysis showed that determinants of the probability to have W-SBPpeak ≥10 mmHg after bariatric surgery were high age (p=0.019), high W-SBPpeak before bariatric surgery (p=0.021), and low VO<sub>2</sub>peak/kg before bariatric surgery (p=0.013), independently from SBPrest and BMI before and their percent variation after bariatric surgery.

# 5. DISCUSSION

The aim of this work was to investigate the blood pressure response to exercise assessed via cardiopulmonary exercise test in a population of patients with severe obesity compared with healthy subjects and before and after sleeve gastrectomy. In particular, we explored the workload-indexed pressure.

It is well established that hypertension and obesity often coexist. It is also known that patients with severe obesity without hypertension show higher blood pressure values when compared with normal weight and non-hypertensive subjects [30]. In addition, an exaggerated pressure response during exercise increases the risk of cardiovascular events regardless of resting blood pressure and may suggests the presence of masked hypertension in patients with normal office blood pressure values [92,115]. The present study shows that patients with severe obesity have higher blood pressure values than those with normal weight but similar for gender and age. This difference can be seen both at rest and during exercise. Especially during exercise, it may be noticed a significant difference in terms of workload-indexed blood pressure that represents the pressure response to a given workload. This index seems the most suitable to compare the pressure responses of different populations and be able to evaluate the hemodynamic response [122]. As can be seen from the present work, those with severe obesity reach lower workload than those with normal weight, but develop greater pressures, although they rarely present real hypertensive responses during exercise. As known, these trend of blood pressure during exercise correspond to an increase in the overall risk of cardiovascular disease and mortality added to the already present risk, due to other comorbidities of obesity such as diabetes mellitus, dyslipidemia and OSAS [32,108]. Interestingly, the difference in blood pressure during the recovery phase was not significant between PwO and HS. A recent paper highlighted that obesity did not affect

post exercise hypotension, confirming the beneficial effect of physical activity in patients with obesity also with hypertension [37,127].

Moreover, the present study showed that six months after bariatric surgery blood pressure is significantly reduced at rest, during all stages of the maximal exercise test and at the end of the recovery phase. The reduction in resting systolic blood pressure of about 10 mmHg recorded in this population of PwO is not only statistically, but also clinically relevant considering the evidences about the significant relative risk reduction of cardiovascular events that already starts from 5 mmHg systolic blood pressure lowering obtained with pharmacological treatment [128]. A further strength of these results is that this variation in blood pressure after bariatric surgery is observable despite 26% of these subjects had reduced or suspended anti-hypertensive therapy. While many studies have already shown a significant effect of bariatric surgery in lowering resting blood pressure levels [129,130], few investigated the effect on arterial pressure during exercise [131] and by considering also blood pressure recorded at submaximal exercise. This is one of the first studies that demonstrates a statistically significant reduction in submaximal blood pressure after bariatric surgery. In the study conducted by Ben-Dow et al. [131], authors demonstrated a reduction in blood pressure during exercise for all exercise intensities considered (low, moderate and high). However, this study was based on a relatively limited population (n=19, of which only 4 were male). Nevertheless, their findings were in line with our observations thus supporting the validity of the present work. In previous literature, the clinical and prognostic value of submaximal blood pressure has been demonstrated also independently from resting blood pressure. Blood pressure recorded at submaximal exercise is representative of the chronic hemodynamic load for the cardiovascular system during the normal activities of daily living and is closer to the 24hours blood pressure [132]. An increased pressure response to submaximal exercise can also predict the future onset of hypertension [117,133], as well as cardiovascular events

and mortality [115]. This parameter is also associated with hypertension-related markers of organ damage such as left ventricular hypertrophy [116], endothelial dysfunction, and arterial stiffness [134]. The study of submaximal blood pressure could therefore have a clinical relevance in identifying subjects at higher risk of masked hypertension and not optimal control of blood pressure values. Our study also observed a reduction in the prevalence of the major comorbidities associated with obesity affecting cardiovascular risk, such as diabetes mellitus, dyslipidemia and OSAS. This result is consistent with current scientific evidence [135]. Also functional capacity and exercise tolerance significantly improved after bariatric surgery, as previously reported [136]. It is known that relatively small improvements in cardiorespiratory fitness (such as 1 MET) have been associated with considerable reductions in mortality [137].

The current study has also demonstrated a statistically significant reduction of the Workload-indexed Blood Pressure, both for submaximal and maximal intensities. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first work that introduces this parameter in the study of blood pressure during exercise in subjects with severe obesity. Currently, the gold standard for diagnosis and management of arterial hypertension is the 24-hours ambulatory blood pressure monitoring (ABPM). This instrument is more indicated than the office blood pressure and home blood pressure monitoring in describing blood pressure profile, the daytime/nighttime pattern, blood pressure variability and the real blood pressure control [138], but it does not provide any specific data regarding the response to the exact intensity during activities of daily living. The workload-indexed Blood Pressure may represent an innovative parameter for clinical practice and more accurate tool for clinical research. This parameter relates blood pressure values to the intensity of exercise measured in METs, by assuming the linear relationship between exercise intensity and cardiac output increase [106]. The workload-indexed blood

pressure may thus indicate more accurately the real hemodynamic load experienced by patients throughout a specific task [122].

However, workload-indexed Blood Pressure needs to be explored also in prospective studies that confirm its real and independent predictive power on cardiovascular events. Hedman et al. showed that workload-indexed Blood Pressure assessed at maximal exercise intensity, has a higher predictive power of cardiovascular events and mortality than the absolute systolic pressure at peak of exercise [108]. In addition, in previous literature, data about submaximal workload-indexed Blood Pressure are scarce and prevent to gain prognostic conclusions. In the present study, the significant reduction of the workload-indexed Blood Pressure is documented also when considering the number of subjects with a W-SBPpeak ≥10 mmHg/METs before and after bariatric surgery. This value is considered by the current guidelines as the physiological response to exercise [83], but in the study of Hedman et al. this limit corresponds to un upper limit when considering the risk of mortality even in a group of subjects with low cardiovascular risk [108]. Actually, in our population, subjects that after bariatric surgery continue to have W-SBPpeak ≥10 mmHg/METs presents also a higher cardiovascular risk profile, a smaller weight loss percentage as well as a lower cardiorespiratory fitness. Moreover, independent determinants of the probability to have a high ( $\geq$ 10 mmHg) W-SBPpeak are age, the W-SBPpeak and VO<sub>2</sub>peak/kg before bariatric surgery. Cardiac and vascular remodeling occurring with obesity and also with age may explain the permanent high blood pressure response to exercise. In fact, it is documented that after bariatric surgery ventricular geometry, arterial stiffness and diastolic dysfunction improves.[135] However, it is possible that in some people the cardiovascular changes induced by age, hypertension and obesity become permanent damage. Furthermore, it is known that VO<sub>2</sub>max is inversely related with arterial stiffness and in particular with the proximal aortic stiffness as expression of central arterial distensibility [135].

Another interesting feature is that, despite the difference with HS was very marked both before and after bariatric surgery, PwO experienced a clear reduction of the workloadindexed Blood Pressure after bariatric surgery, but the mean value is similar to that measured by Headman et al. in a group of subjects with high cardiovascular risk. Further studies are essential to understand the prognostic values of these findings. Moreover, in the clinical practice is highly recommended to perform a close and continuous surveillance of blood pressure values in these patients also after the required adjustments of pharmacological treatment [139]. Additionally, we emphasize the importance of the execution of a CPET and the evaluation of submaximal and maximal blood pressure in patients with severe obesity. This stress test may unmask poor pressure control not visible at rest or a case of masked hypertension. Furthermore, workload-indexed Blood Pressure could also play an important role in the planning of a structured exercise prescription after bariatric surgery. The current diagnostic, therapeutic and assistance pathway for patients with severe obesity in the Veneto Region provides, after bariatric surgery, the development of a structured physical exercise prescription aimed to improve the weight reduction and reduce the total metabolic and cardiovascular risk. The determination of workload-indexed Blood Pressure may help to provide a more tailored prescription in order to prevent adverse events and to maximize the benefit related to exercise training. The present work has also found that the percent reduction in body weight is not an independent determinant of high workload-indexed Blood Pressure. This result appears in agreement with previous literature, which show a pressure reduction that goes beyond the weight loss. In addition, a temporal dissociation between blood pressure reduction and the weight loss has been also previously described. In fact, the lowering of the pressure values appears from days immediately after surgery and even before a evident drop in body weight [129]. This early effect has been attributed to an improvement in hemodynamic mechanisms, such as reduction of intravascular volume and an

improvement of pressor natriuresis, which are important mechanisms underlying hypertension in obesity [140]. Furthermore, the ability of sleeve gastrectomy to modify metabolic and neuro-humoral parameters has been well described [135,141]. After sleeve gastrectomy, a marked reduction in circulating levels of leptin and ghrelin, an attenuation of sympathetic and renin-angiotensin-aldosterone axis hyperactivity, and an increase in insulin sensitivity can be observed [142].

The present study has been conducted in a clinical setting, therefore this condition limits the execution of experimental protocols totally dedicated to the recording of blood pressure during exercise. Moreover, the measurement of blood pressure during exercise is limited at the methodological level, as the main instruments available in clinical contexts are not referred primarily to the measurement during exercise. In addition, the formulas dedicated to the measurement of the workload-indexed blood pressure assume a linear relationship between pressure and intensity, but while this correlation is established for cardiac output, it is not certain for blood pressure. Nevertheless, the relationship between external load and pressure should be studied in more depth and in different populations considering also the role of other factors in determining arterial pressure (i.e. arterial function). It would be interesting also to conduct a study using invasive pressure measurement to clarify the actual pressure trend during exercise and compare the different responses of different populations. Moreover, in this study it was not possible to compare the pressure values during exercise with the values recorded by the 24-hour ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. This could enrich current results by clarifying the relationship between workload-indexed blood pressure and 24-hour blood pressure.

# 6. CONCLUSIONS

 PwO show increased blood pressure values compared to normal weight subjects both at rest and during exercise. This difference is mitigated in the recovery phase, confirming the acute effect of exercise in blood pressure lowering also in this population.
Workload-indexed blood pressure is significantly higher in PwO when compared with HS.

2. After bariatric surgery there is a marked reduction of all blood pressure values, both at rest and during all stages of physical exercise, despite a gain in exercise tolerance and in maximal intensity reached at peak of exercise. In particular, workload-indexed blood pressure during exercise is significantly reduced after bariatric surgery.

3. PwO who even after bariatric surgery show a workload-indexed blood pressure at peak of exercise ≥10 mmHg have also higher cardio-metabolic risk profile and a lower percent weight loss.

4. In this population, main independent determinants of high workload-indexed blood pressure at peak of exercise after bariatric surgery are VO<sub>2</sub>/Kg before bariatric surgery, W-SBPpeak before bariatric surgery and age.

# 7. REFERENCES

- 1 Huxley R, Mendis S, Zheleznyakov E, Reddy S, Chan J. Body mass index, waist circumference and waist:hip ratio as predictors of cardiovascular risk—a review of the literature. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2010;64:16–22.
- 2 De Koning L, Merchant AT, Pogue J, Anand SS. Clinical research Prevention and epidemiology Waist circumference and waist-to-hip ratio as predictors of cardiovascular events: meta-regression analysis of prospective studies DOI: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehm026
- 3 Timmis A, Townsend N, Gale CP, Torbica A, Lettino M, Petersen SE, et al. European society of cardiology: Cardiovascular disease statistics 2019. Eur Heart J. 2020;41(1):12–85.
- 4 Di Angelantonio E, Bhupathiraju SN, Wormser D, Gao P, Kaptoge S, de Gonzalez AB, et al. Body-mass index and all-cause mortality: individual-participant-data meta-analysis of 239 prospective studies in four continents. Lancet. 2016;388(10046):776–86.
- 5 Pucci G, Battista F, Anastasio F, Sanesi L, Gavish B, Butlin M, et al. Effects of gravityinduced upper-limb blood pressure changes on wave transmission and arterial radial waveform. J Hypertens. 2016;34(6):1091–8.
- 6 Wright SM, Aronne LJ. Causes of obesity. Abdom Imaging. 2012;37(5):730–2.
- 7 IBDO F. 1st italian obesity barometer report. Obes Monit. 2019 DOI: 1329178
- 8 Alonso R, Farías M, Alvarez V, Cuevas A. The Genetics of Obesity. Transl Cardiometabolic Genomic Med. 2016;161–77.
- 9 Singh RK, Kumar P, Mahalingam K. Molecular genetics of human obesity: A comprehensive review. Comptes Rendus Biol. 2017;340(2):87–108.
- 10 Hinney A, Vogel CIG, Hebebrand J. From monogenic to polygenic obesity: Recent advances. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2010;19(3):297–310.
- 11 Park JH, Moon JH, Kim HJ, Kong MH, Oh YH. Sedentary Lifestyle: Overview of Updated Evidence of Potential Health Risks. Korean J Fam Med. 2020;41(6):365–73.
- 12 Martínez-González MÁ, Martínez JA, Hu FB, Gibney MJ, Kearney J. Physical inactivity, sedentary lifestyle and obesity in the European Union. Int J Obes. 1999;23(11):1192–201.
- 13 Varo J, Martínez-González J, De Irala-Estévez J, Kearney J, Gibney M, Martínez J. Distribution and determinants of sedentary lifestyles in the European Union. Int J Epidemiol. 2003 Feb;32(1):138–46.
- 14 DONNELLY JE, BLAIR SN, JAKICIC JM, MANORE MM, RANKIN JW, SMITH BK. Appropriate Physical Activity Intervention Strategies for Weight Loss and Prevention of Weight Regain for Adults. Med Sci Sport Exerc. 2009 Feb;41(2):459– 71.
- 15 Oppert JM, Bellicha A, van Baak MA, Battista F, Beaulieu K, Blundell JE, et al. Exercise training in the management of overweight and obesity in adults: Synthesis of the evidence and recommendations from the European Association for the

Study of Obesity Physical Activity Working Group. Obes Rev. 2021;22(S4):1–12.

- 16 Patel SR, Hu FB. Short sleep duration and weight gain: a systematic review. Obesity (Silver Spring). 2008;16(3):643–53.
- 17 Van Cauter E, Spiegel K, Tasali E, Leproult R. Metabolic consequences of sleep and sleep loss. Sleep Med. 2008 Sep;9 Suppl 1(0 1). DOI: 10.1016/S1389-9457(08)70013-3
- 18 Levine JA. Poverty and obesity in the U.S. Diabetes. 2011 Nov;60(11):2667–8.
- 19 Denney-Wilson E, Campbell KJ. Eating behaviour and obesity. Bmj. 2008;337(7678):1064–5.
- 20 Berrington de Gonzalez A, Hartge P, Cerhan JR, Flint AJ, Hannan L, MacInnis RJ, et al. Body-Mass Index and Mortality among 1.46 Million White Adults. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(23):2211–9.
- 21 Peeters A, Barendregt JJ, Willekens F, Mackenbach JP, Al Mamun A, Bonneux L. Obesity in adulthood and its consequences for life expectancy: a life-table analysis. Ann Intern Med. 2003 Jan;138(1):24–32.
- 22 Zhang M, Hu T, Zhang S, Zhou L. Associations of Different Adipose Tissue Depots with Insulin Resistance: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Observational Studies. Sci Rep. 2015 Dec;5. DOI: 10.1038/SREP18495
- 23 Jung UJ, Choi M-S. Obesity and Its Metabolic Complications: The Role of Adipokines and the Relationship between Obesity, Inflammation, Insulin Resistance, Dyslipidemia and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. OPEN ACCESS Int J Mol Sci. 2014;15:15.
- 24 Karpe F, Dickmann JR, Frayn KN. Fatty Acids, Obesity, and Insulin Resistance: Time for a Reevaluation. Diabetes. 2011;60:2441–9.
- 25 Boden G. Free fatty acids, insulin resistance, and type 2 diabetes mellitus. Proc Assoc Am Physicians. 1999;111(3):241–8.
- 26 Hotamisligil GS, Shargill NS, Spiegelman BM. Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factor-α: Direct role in obesity-linked insulin resistance. Science (80- ). 1993;259(5091):87–91.
- 27 Lillioja S, Mott DM, Spraul M, Ferraro R, Foley JE, Ravussin E, et al. Insulin resistance and insulin secretory dysfunction as precursors of non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Prospective studies of Pima Indians. N Engl J Med. 1993 Dec;329(27):1988–92.
- 28 Van Gaal LF, Mertens IL, De Block CE. Mechanisms linking obesity with cardiovascular disease. Nature. 2006 Dec;444(7121):875–80.
- 29 Chan DC, Barrett HP, Watts GF. Dyslipidemia in visceral obesity: mechanisms, implications, and therapy. Am J Cardiovasc Drugs. 2004;4(4):227–46.
- 30 Hall JE, Crook ED, Jones DW, Wofford MR, Dubbert PM. Mechanisms of obesityassociated cardiovascular and renal disease. Am J Med Sci. 2002;324(3):127–37.
- 31 Garrison R, Kannel W, J S, Castelli W. Incidence and precursors of hypertension in young adults: the Framingham Offspring Study. Prev Med (Baltim). 1987;16(2):235–51.

- 32 Landsberg L, Aronne LJ, Beilin LJ, Burke V, Igel LI, Lloyd-Jones D, et al. Obesity-Related Hypertension: Pathogenesis, Cardiovascular Risk, and Treatment: A Position Paper of The Obesity Society and the American Society of Hypertension Landsberg et al. Obesity Related Hypertension. J Clin Hypertens. 2013;15(1):14– 33.
- 33 Appel LJ. ASH position paper: Dietary approaches to lower blood pressure. J Am Soc Hypertens. 2009 Sep;3(5):321–31.
- 34 Corley D, Kubo A. Body mass index and gastroesophageal reflux disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2006 Nov;101(11):2619–28.
- 35 Singh S, Sharma A, Murad M, Buttar N, El-Serag H, Katzka D, et al. Central adiposity is associated with increased risk of esophageal inflammation, metaplasia, and adenocarcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2013;11(11). DOI: 10.1016/J.CGH.2013.05.009
- 36 Rinella M. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a systematic review. JAMA. 2015 Jun;313(22):2263–73.
- 37 Battista F, Ermolao A, van Baak MA, Beaulieu K, Blundell JE, Busetto L, et al. Effect of exercise on cardiometabolic health of adults with overweight or obesity: Focus on blood pressure, insulin resistance, and intrahepatic fat—A systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2021;22(S4):1–15.
- 38 Vilar-Gomez E, Martinez-Perez Y, Calzadilla-Bertot L, Torres-Gonzalez A, Gra-Oramas B, Gonzalez-Fabian L, et al. Weight loss through lifestyle modification significantly reduces features of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. Gastroenterology. 2015;149(2):367-378.e5.
- 39 Kahn SE, Hull RL, Utzschneider KM. Mechanisms linking obesity to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. Nature. 2006;444:840–6.
- 40 Knowles NG, Melinda Landchild MA, Wilfred Fujimoto MY, Kahn SE. Insulin and Amylin Release Are Both Diminished in First-Degree Relatives of Subjects With Type 2 Diabetes
- 41 Arnold M, Pandeya N, Byrnes G, Renehan P, Stevens G, Ezzati P, et al. Global burden of cancer attributable to high body-mass index in 2012: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(1):36–46.
- 42 Felson D, Anderson J, Naimark A, Walker A, Meenan R. Obesity and knee osteoarthritis. The Framingham Study. Ann Intern Med. 1988;109(1):18–24.
- Hainer E, Toplak H, Mitrakou A. Treatment Modalities of Obesity What fits whom?2008 DOI: 10.2337/dc08-s265
- 44 Sampsel S, May J. Assessment and management of obesity and comorbid conditions. Dis Manag. 2007 Oct;10(5):252–65.
- Lahti-Koski M, Männistö S, Pietinen P, Vartiainen E. Descriptive Epidemiology Prevalence of Weight Cycling and its Relation to Health Indicators in Finland. 2005. DOI: 10.1038/oby.2005.45
- 46 Yumuk V, Tsigos C, Fried M, Schindler K, Busetto L, Micic D, et al. European Guidelines for Obesity Management in Adults. Obes Facts. 2015;8(6):402–24.

- 47 Astrup A, Grunwald GK, Melanson EL, Saris W, Hill JO. The role of low-fat diets in body weight control: a meta-analysis of ad libitum dietary intervention studies {. 2000.Available from: www.nature.com/ijo
- 48 Bellicha A, van Baak MA, Battista F, Beaulieu K, Blundell JE, Busetto L, et al. Effect of exercise training on weight loss, body composition changes, and weight maintenance in adults with overweight or obesity: An overview of 12 systematic reviews and 149 studies. Obes Rev. 2021;22(S4):1–13.
- 49 van Baak MA, Pramono A, Battista F, Beaulieu K, Blundell JE, Busetto L, et al. Effect of different types of regular exercise on physical fitness in adults with overweight or obesity: Systematic review and meta-analyses. Obes Rev. 2021;22(S4):1–11.
- 50 Beaulieu K, Blundell JE, van Baak MA, Battista F, Busetto L, Carraça E V., et al. Effect of exercise training interventions on energy intake and appetite control in adults with overweight or obesity: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2021;22(S4):1–34.
- 51 Bellicha A, van Baak MA, Battista F, Beaulieu K, Blundell JE, Busetto L, et al. Effect of exercise training before and after bariatric surgery: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2021;22(S4):1–18.
- 52 Carraça E V., Encantado J, Battista F, Beaulieu K, Blundell JE, Busetto L, et al. Effect of exercise training on psychological outcomes in adults with overweight or obesity: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2021;22(S4):1–18.
- 53 Carraça E, Encantado J, Battista F, Beaulieu K, Blundell J, Busetto L, et al. Effective behavior change techniques to promote physical activity in adults with overweight or obesity: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2021;22(S4):1–13.
- 54 Torgerson JS, Hauptman J, Boldrin MN, Sj"ostr"om L, Sj"ostr S, Sj"ostr"om S. XENical in the Prevention of Diabetes in Obese Subjects (XENDOS) Study A randomized study of orlistat as an adjunct to lifestyle changes for the prevention of type 2 diabetes in obese patients. 2004.
- 55 Toplak H, Ziegler O, Keller U, Hamann A, Godin C, Wittert G, et al. X-PERT: weight reduction with orlistat in obese subjects receiving a mildly or moderately reducedenergy diet. Early response to treatment predicts weight maintenance. Diabetes, Obes Metab. 2005 Nov;7(6):699–708.
- 56 Ballinger A, Peikin S. Orlistat: its current status as an anti-obesity drug. Eur J Pharmacol. 2002 Apr;440(2–3):109–17.
- 57 O'nNeil PM, Smith SR, Weissman NJ, Fidler MC, Sanchez M, Zhang J, et al. Randomized Placebo-Controlled Clinical Trial of Lorcaserin for Weight Loss in Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus: The BLOOM-DM Study. 2012 DOI: 10.1038/oby.2012.66
- 58 Shukla A, Kumar R, Aronne L. Lorcaserin Hcl for the treatment of obesity. Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2015 Nov;16(16):2531–8.
- 59 Greenway FL, Fujioka K, Plodkowski RA, Mudaliar S, Guttadauria M, Erickson J, et al. Effect of naltrexone plus bupropion on weight loss in overweight and obese adults (COR-I): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2010 Aug;376(9741):595–605.
- 60 Astrup A, Carraro R, Finer N, Harper A, Kunesova M, Lean M, et al. Safety, tolerability and sustained weight loss over 2 years with the once-daily human GLP-1 analog, liraglutide. Int J Obes. 2012;36:843–54.

- 61 Holst JJ. Incretin hormones and the satiation signal. Int J Obes. 2013;37:1161–8.
- 62 Colquitt J, Pickett K, Loveman E, Frampton G. Surgery for weight loss in adults. Cochrane database Syst Rev. 2014 Aug;2014(8). DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003641.PUB4
- 63 Higa KD, Boone KB, Ho T, Davies OG. Laparoscopic Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass for Morbid Obesity Technique and Preliminary Results of Our First 400 Patients. 2000.
- 64 Ruban A, Stoenchev K, Ashrafian H, Teare J. Current treatments for obesity. Clin Med J R Coll Physicians London. 2019;19(3):205–12.
- 65 Marceau P, Biron S, St Georges R, Duclos M, Potvin M, Bourque R. Biliopancreatic Diversion with Gastrectomy as Surgical Treatment of Morbid Obesity. Obes Surg. 1991;1(4):381–6.
- 66 Wang Y, Qiong J. The Prevalence of Prehypertension and Hypertension Among US Adults According to the New Joint National Committee Guidelines New Challenges of the Old ProblemAvailable from: https://jamanetwork.com/
- 67 Hall J, do Carmo J, da Silva A, Wang Z, Hall M. Obesity-induced hypertension: interaction of neurohumoral and renal mechanisms. Circ Res. 2015 Mar;116(6):991–1006.
- 68 Engeli S, Sharma A. The renin-angiotensin system and natriuretic peptides in obesity-associated hypertension. J Mol Med (Berl). 2001;79(1):21–9.
- 69 Fujita T. Mechanism of salt-sensitive hypertension: focus on adrenal and sympathetic nervous systems. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2014 Jun;25(6):1148–55.
- 70 Sandoo A, van Zanten J, Metsios G, Carroll D, Kitas G. The endothelium and its role in regulating vascular tone. Open Cardiovasc Med J. 2010 Feb;4(1):302–12.
- 71 Virdis A. Endothelial Dysfunction in Obesity: Role of Inflammation. High Blood Press Cardiovasc Prev. 2016 Jun;23(2):83–5.
- 72 Ghosh A, Gao L, Thakur A, Siu PM, Lai CWK. Role of free fatty acids in endothelial dysfunction. J Biomed Sci. 2017 Jul;24(1). DOI: 10.1186/S12929-017-0357-5
- 73 Hall J, Brands M, Hildebrandt D, Kuo J, Fitzgerald S. Role of sympathetic nervous system and neuropeptides in obesity hypertension. Brazilian J Med Biol Res = Rev Bras Pesqui medicas e Biol. 2000;33(6):605–18.
- Korda M, Kubant R, Patton S, Malinski T. Leptin-induced endothelial dysfunction in obesity. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2008 Oct;295(4). DOI: 10.1152/AJPHEART.00479.2008
- 75 Grassi G, Dell'Oro R, Facchini A, Quarti Trevano F, Bolla G, Mancia G. Effect of central and peripheral body fat distribution on sympathetic and baroreflex function in obese normotensives. J Hypertens. 2004;22(12):2363–9.
- 76 Correia M, Rahmouni K. Role of leptin in the cardiovascular and endocrine complications of metabolic syndrome. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2006;8(6):603–10.
- 77 Stepniakowski K, Goodfriend T, Egan B. Fatty acids enhance vascular alphaadrenergic sensitivity. Hypertens (Dallas, Tex 1979). 1995;25(4 Pt 2):774–8.
- 78 Ruano M, Silvestre V, Castro R, García-Lescún M, Rodríguez A, Marco A, et al. Morbid obesity, hypertensive disease and the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone axis.

Obes Surg. 2005 May;15(5):670-6.

- 79 Narkiewicz K, Somers V. Sympathetic nerve activity in obstructive sleep apnoea. Acta Physiol Scand. 2003 Mar;177(3):385–90.
- 80 Aucott L, Poobalan A, Smith WCS, Avenell A, Jung R, Broom J. Effects of Weight Loss in Overweight/Obese Individuals and Long-Term Hypertension Outcomes. Hypertension. 2005 Jun;45(6):1035–41.
- 81 Carbone S, Lavie CJ, Elagizi A, Arena R, Ventura HO. The Impact of Obesity in Heart Failure. Heart Fail Clin. 2020 Jan;16(1):71–80.
- 82 SM D, VL R, MM R. Epidemiology of heart failure with preserved ejection fraction. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2017 Oct;14(10):591–602.
- 83 Fletcher GF, Ades PA, Kligfield P, Arena R, Balady GJ, Bittner VA, et al. Exercise standards for testing and training: A scientific statement from the American heart association. Circulation. 2013;128(8):873–934.
- Schultz MG, Sharman JE. Exercise Hypertension. Pulse. 2013;1(3–4):161–76.
- 85 Allison TG, Cordeiro MAS, Miller TD, Daida H, Squires RW, Gau GT. Prognostic significance of exercise-induced systemic hypertension in healthy subjects. Am J Cardiol. 1999 Feb;83(3):371–5.
- 86 Manolio TA, Burke GL, Savage PJ, Sidney S, Gardin JM, Oberman A. Exercise Blood Pressure Response and 5-Year Risk of Elevated Blood Pressure in a Cohort of Young Adults: The CARDIA Study. Am J Hypertens. 1994 Mar;7(3):234–41.
- 87 Schultz MG, Hare JL, Marwick TH, Stowasser M, Sharman JE. Masked hypertension is "unmasked" by low-intensity exercise blood pressure. Blood Press. 2011;20(5):284–9.
- 88 PM M, B H, S Y, R L, TH M. Patients with a hypertensive response to exercise have impaired systolic function without diastolic dysfunction or left ventricular hypertrophy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004 Mar;43(5):848–53.
- 89 MS L, D L, KM A, JF P. Is there a relationship between exercise systolic blood pressure response and left ventricular mass? The Framingham Heart Study. Ann Intern Med. 1992;116(3):203–10.
- 90 Kramer CK, Leit CB, Canani LH, Ricardo ED, Pinto LC, Gross JL. Blood pressure responses to exercise in type II diabetes mellitus patients with masked hypertension. J Hum Hypertens. 2009 DOI: 10.1038/jhh.2009.24
- 91 Schultz MG, Otahal P, Cleland VJ, Blizzard L, Marwick TH, Sharman JE. Exerciseinduced hypertension, cardiovascular events, and mortality in patients undergoing exercise stress testing: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Hypertens. 2013;26(3):357–66.
- 92 Schultz MG, Picone DS, Nikolic SB, Williams AD, Sharman JE. Exaggerated blood pressure response to early stages of exercise stress testing and presence of hypertension. J Sci Med Sport. 2016;19(12):1039–42.
- 93 Sharman J, McEniery C, Dhakam Z, Coombes J, Wilkinson I, Cockcroft J. Pulse pressure amplification during exercise is significantly reduced with age and hypercholesterolemia. J Hypertens. 2007;25(6):1249–54.
- Park S, Shim J, Kim J, Ko Y, Choi D, Ha J, et al. Insulin resistance is associated with

hypertensive response to exercise in non-diabetic hypertensive patients. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2006 Jul;73(1):65–9.

- 95 Kumagai S, Kai Y, Hanada K, Uezono K, Sasaki H. Relationships of the systolic blood pressure response during exercise with insulin resistance, obesity, and endurance fitness in men with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Metabolism. 2002 Oct;51(10):1247– 52.
- 96 Pucci G, Hametner B, Battista F, Wassertheurer S, Schillaci G. Pressureindependent relationship of aortic characteristic impedance with left ventricular mass and geometry in untreated hypertension. J Hypertens. 2015 Jan;33(1):153– 60.
- 97 Fagard R, Pardaens K, Staessen J, Thijs L. Prognostic value of invasive hemodynamic measurements at rest and during exercise in hypertensive men. Hypertens (Dallas, Tex 1979). 1996;28(1):31–6.
- 98 Thanassoulis G, Lyass A, Benjamin E, Larson M, Vita J, Levy D, et al. Relations of exercise blood pressure response to cardiovascular risk factors and vascular function in the Framingham Heart Study. Circulation. 2012 Jun;125(23):2836–43.
- 99 Tsioufis C, Dimitriadis K, Thomopoulos C, Tsiachris D, Selima M, Stefanadi E, et al. Exercise blood pressure response, albuminuria, and arterial stiffness in hypertension. Am J Med. 2008 Oct;121(10):894–902.
- 100 McEniery C, Wallace S, Mackenzie I, McDonnell B, Newby D, Cockcroft J, et al. Endothelial function is associated with pulse pressure, pulse wave velocity, and augmentation index in healthy humans. Hypertens (Dallas, Tex 1979). 2006 Oct;48(4):602–8.
- 101 Sharman J, McEniery C, Campbell R, Coombes J, Wilkinson I, Cockcroft J. The effect of exercise on large artery haemodynamics in healthy young men. Eur J Clin Invest. 2005;35(12):738–44.
- 102 Saltin B, Mortensen S. Inefficient functional sympatholysis is an overlooked cause of malperfusion in contracting skeletal muscle. J Physiol. 2012 Dec;590(24):6269– 75.
- 103 Hamer M, Steptoe A. Vascular inflammation and blood pressure response to acute exercise. Eur J Appl Physiol. 2012 Jun;112(6):2375–9.
- 104 Dean A, Sciences H, Kingston RI, Island R, Edith PC, Heart BF, et al. ACSM's Guidelines for exercise testing and prescription. 2018.
- 105 Smith R, Rubin S, Ellestad M. Exercise hypertension: an adverse prognosis? J Am Soc Hypertens. 2009 Nov;3(6):366–73.
- 106 Astrand PO, Cuddy TE, Saltin B, Stemberg J. Cardiac output during submaximal and maximal work. J Appl Physiol. 1964 Mar;19:268–74.
- 107 Mandsager K, Harb S, Cremer P, Phelan D, Nissen SE, Jaber W. Association of Cardiorespiratory Fitness With Long-term Mortality Among Adults Undergoing Exercise Treadmill Testing. JAMA Netw open. 2018 Oct;1(6):e183605.
- 108 Hedman K, Cauwenberghs N, Christle JW, Kuznetsova T, Haddad F, Myers J. Workload-indexed blood pressure response is superior to peak systolic blood pressure in predicting all-cause mortality. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2020;27(9):978–87.

- 109 Molenaar EA, Hwang SJ, Vasan RS, Grobbee DE, Meigs JB, D'Agostino RB, et al. Burden and rates of treatment and contr of cardiovascular disease risk factors in obesity: the framingham heart study. Diabetes Care. 2008;31(7):1367–72.
- 110 Keating SE, Coombes JS, Stowasser M, Bailey TG. The Role of Exercise in Patients with Obesity and Hypertension. Curr Hypertens Rep. 2020;22(10). DOI: 10.1007/s11906-020-01087-5
- 111 Coelho M, Oliveira T, Fernandes R. Biochemistry of adipose tissue: An endocrine organ. Arch Med Sci. 2013;9(2):191–200.
- 112 Schutten MTJ, Houben AJH., de Leeuw PW, Stehouwer CDA. The Link Between Adipose Tissue RAASSignaling and Obesity-Associated Hypertension.pdf. Physiology. 2017;32:197–209.
- 113 Hall JE, Do Carmo JM, Da Silva AA, Wang Z, Hall ME. Obesity-Induced Hypertension: Interaction of Neurohumoral and Renal Mechanisms. Circ Res. 2015 Mar;116(6):991–1006.
- 114 Williams B, Mancia G, Spiering W, Agabiti Rosei E, Azizi M BM et al. 2018 ESC/ESHGuidelines for themanagement ofarterial hypertension. 2018. DOI: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy339
- 115 Schultz MG, Otahal P, Cleland VJ, Blizzard L, Marwick TH, Sharman JE. Exerciseinduced hypertension, cardiovascular events, and mortality in patients undergoing exercise stress testing: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Hypertens. 2013;26(3):357–66.
- 116 Kokkinos P, Pittaras A, Narayan P, Faselis C, Singh S, Manolis A. Exercise capacity and blood pressure associations with left ventricular mass in prehypertensive individuals. Hypertension. 2007;49(1):55–61.
- 117 Tsumura K, Hayashi T, Hamada C, Endo G, Fujii S, Okada K. Blood pressure response after two-step exercise as a powerful predictor of hypertension: The Osaka Health Survey. J Hypertens. 2002;20(8):1507–12.
- 118 Inder JD, Carlson DJ, Dieberg G, Mcfarlane JR, Hess NCL, Smart NA. Isometric exercise training for blood pressure management: A systematic review and metaanalysis to optimize benefit. Hypertens Res. 2016;39(2):89–94.
- 119 Sénéchal-Dumais I, Auclair A, Leclerc J, Poirier P. Effect of bariatric surgery on blood pressure response to exercise in a severely obese population. Blood Press Monit. 2021;26(5):357–63.
- 120 Wang L, Lin M, Yu J, Fan Z, Zhang S, Lin Y, et al. The Impact of Bariatric Surgery Versus Non - Surgical Treatment on Blood Pressure : Systematic Review and Meta - Analysis. Obes Surg. 2021;(0123456789). DOI: 10.1007/s11695-021-05671-9
- 121 Sénéchal-Dumais I, Auclair A, Leclerc J, Poirier P. Effect of bariatric surgery on blood pressure response to exercise in a severely obese population. Blood Press Monit. 2021 Oct;26(5):357–63.
- 122 Hedman K, Lindow T, Elmberg V, Brudin L, Ekström M. Age- and gender-specific upper limits and reference equations for workload-indexed systolic blood pressure response during bicycle ergometry. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2020 DOI: 10.1177/2047487320909667
- 123 Grundy SM, Stone NJ, Bailey AL, Beam C, Birtcher KK, Blumenthal RS, et al. 2018

AHA/ACC/AACVPR/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/ADA/AGS/APhA/ASPC/NLA/PCNA Guideline on the Management of Blood Cholesterol: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines. 2019. DOI: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000625

- 124 Goff DC, Lloyd-Jones DM, Bennett G, Coady S, D'Agostino RB, Gibbons R, et al. 2013 ACC/AHA guideline on the assessment of cardiovascular risk: A report of the American college of cardiology/American heart association task force on practice guidelines. Circulation. 2014;129(25 SUPPL. 1):49–73.
- Borg G. Psychological Bases of Perceived Exertion. Med Sci. 1982;14:377–81.
- 126 Mechanick JI, Apovian C, Brethauer S, Garvey WT, Joffe AM, Kim J, et al. Clinical Practice Guidelines for the Perioperative Nutrition, Metabolic, and Nonsurgical Support of Patients Undergoing Bariatric Procedures - 2019 Update: Cosponsored By American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists/American College of Endocrinology, Endocr Pract. 2019;25(12):1346–59.
- 127 Tricot GK, Novelli FII, Cambri LT. Obesity does not Impair Ambulatory Cardiovascular and Autonomic Responses Post-exercise. Int J Sports Med. 2021 DOI: 10.1055/a-1393-6184
- 128 Blood Pressure Lowering Treatment Trialists' Collaboration. Age-stratified and blood-pressure-stratified effects of blood-pressure-lowering pharmacotherapy for the prevention of cardiovascular disease and death: an individual participant-level data meta-analysis. Lancet (London, England). 2021;398. DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)01921-8
- 129 Samson R, Milligan G, Lewine E, Sindi F, Garagliano J, Fernandez C, et al. Effect of sleeve gastrectomy on hypertension. J Am Soc Hypertens. 2018;12(11):e19–25.
- 130 Owen JG, Yazdi F, Reisin E. Bariatric Surgery and Hypertension. Am J Hypertens. 2018;31(1):11–7.
- 131 Ben-Dov I, Grossman E, Stein A, Shachor D, Gaides M. Marked weight reduction lowers resting and exercise blood pressure in morbidly obese subjects. Am J Hypertens. 2000;13(3):251–5.
- 132 Schultz MG, Picone DS, Nikolic SB, Williams AD, Sharman JE. Exaggerated blood pressure response to early stages of exercise stress testing and presence of hypertension. J Sci Med Sport. 2016;19(12):1039–42.
- 133 Schultz MG, Otahal P, Picone DS, Sharman JE. Clinical relevance of exaggerated exercise blood pressure. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015;66(16):1843–5.
- 134 Stewart KJ, Sung J, Silber HA, Fleg JL, Kelemen MD, Turner KL, et al. Exaggerated exercise blood pressure is related to impaired endothelial vasodilator function. Am J Hypertens. 2004;17(4):314–20.
- 135 Benraouane F, Litwin SE. Reductions in cardiovascular risk after bariatric surgery. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2011;26(6):555–61.
- 136 Neunhaeuserer D, Gasperetti A, Savalla F, Gobbo S, Bullo V, Bergamin M, et al. Functional Evaluation in Obese Patients Before and After Sleeve Gastrectomy. Obes Surg. 2017;27(12):3230–9.
- 137 Ross R, Blair SN, Arena R, Church TS, Després JP, Franklin BA, et al. Importance of Assessing Cardiorespiratory Fitness in Clinical Practice: A Case for Fitness as a

Clinical Vital Sign: A Scientific Statement from the American Heart Association. 2016. DOI: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000461

- 138 O'Brien E, Parati G, Stergiou G, Asmar R, Beilin L, Bilo G, et al. European society of hypertension position paper on ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. J Hypertens. 2013;31(9):1731–68.
- 139 Busetto L, Dicker D, Azran C, Batterham RL, Farpour-Lambert N, Fried M, et al. Practical Recommendations of the Obesity Management Task Force of the European Association for the Study of Obesity for the Post-Bariatric Surgery Medical Management. Obes Facts. 2018;10(6):597–632.
- 140 Hall JE, Brands MW, Dixon WN, Smith MJ. Obesity-Induced Hypertension. Circ Res. 2015;116(6):991–1006.
- 141 Poirier P, Cornier MA, Mazzone T, Stiles S, Cummings S, Klein S, et al. Bariatric surgery and cardiovascular risk factors: A Scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2011;123(15):1683–701.
- 142 Samson R, Ayinapudi K, Le Jemtel TH, Oparil S. Obesity, Hypertension, and Bariatric Surgery. Curr Hypertens Rep. 2020;22(46).